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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, July 21, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Vice President Jim Bracy led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

The Board and audience observed a moment of silence in memory of Trustee Bill Thurston.

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Members Absent:

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Others Present:

James Bracy, Vice President, Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Judy Spencer, Executive Assistant, Academic Affairs

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the agenda.  The motion carried unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Two members of the public requested an opportunity to speak on Item 11. (c).  The discussion was deferred to that portion of the agenda.

6.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED)

Superintendent-President

Vice President James Bracy reported that:

--congratulations have been extended to Zandra Gilley, Executive Assistant, Human Resources, from the Community College League of California on her completion of all the available course work connected to the Online Collective Bargaining Database.  

--the Commission on Athletics extended deep appreciation to Eric Black, Men’s Water Polo Coach, and Solano College for hosting the 2003-04 Water Polo Northern California Regional event.  Coach Black and his colleagues provided a championship event for athletes, parents and fans.

Vice President Bracy stated that both of these individuals are good examples of faculty and staff who are doing an excellent job in serving students and the community.

· Bond Update
Vice President Bracy introduced Tom Berger of Kitchell CEM, who gave an update on the Measure G Bond related to the following:

Construction Updates (Pending Approval)

--A “Construction Update Bulletin” will be published bi-monthly beginning August 2004.

--Repair and resurfacing of the tennis courts will begin July 25, 2004 with an expected completion

   date of October 1, 2004.

--SCC will solicit bids for the Nut Tree/Aeronautic hanger addition.  Construction is expected to 

   take place October 21, 2004 through January 5, 2005.

--Renovations will begin for the Building 1800B swing space (interim housing).  Tentative

   construction dates are December 27, 2004 through May 2005.

Project Status

--Currently there are nine architectural projects underway and two engineering projects under 

   design.

--Schematic planning is near completion for the Vallejo Center.

--Pre-design/master planning to conceptual drawings is taking place on the Student Learning

  Center.

--Structural/architectural analysis has begun for the Learning Resource Center.

--Kick-off meetings for the campus infrastructure projects have begun for the fire alarm and

   underground work.

Technology Master Plan

--The Technology Committee is half way through the planning process in developing a draft

   Technology Master Plan, which is the basis for standard technology for all projects.  The plan is

   scheduled to be released in September 2004.

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

(a)
Minutes for the Board Retreat held June 12, 2004, the Board Meeting of June 16, 2004 and the Special Board Meeting of June 23, 2004

(b)
Donations
Human Resources

(c)
Employment 2004-05; Request for Unpaid Leave; Approval of Job Description; Employment 2003-04; Gratuitous Service; Resignation 

Administrative and Business Services

(d)
Warrant Listings

(e)
Resolution Authorizing Year-End Transfers, Resolution No. 04/05-01,
(f)
Facility Lease Extension with the City of Vallejo

On page 3 of the Consent Calendar for Human Resources, Independent Contractors Nancy Hopkins and Steve Lessler were removed from the agenda for further discussion related to services they provide for public information and marketing and client development and public relations in contract education respectively.

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

 8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There was discussion about the status of the District marketing plan for 2004-05 and if other individuals were contacted with a quote for the same services at a lesser cost.  The Board has not received a report on their performance for the past year.  There was agreement to carry this item over to the next meeting and to request a detailed report from both independent contractors on their activities over the past year and what their plans are for the upcoming year.

 9.  
RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a) Resignations to Retire – Steve Cotter and Leandro Sablan

Vice President James Bracy introduced Steve Cotter and stated that he was pleased to speak on behalf of Mr. Cotter’s retirement with the District after thirty-one (31) years of service.  Mr. Cotter’s academic achievements include four degrees, eight credentials and six certificates.  Mr. Cotter has brought to Solano not only his instructional capacity but wise counsel as well.  Mr. Bracy stated that Mr. Cotter is a man with great skill and is a kind and compassionate person.  In addition to Mr. Cotter’s academic achievements, Vice President Bracy reported on the numerous organizations he belongs to and his vast trade experience.  Some of his accomplishments include boasting the oldest ongoing “2+2” articulation continuum with area high schools in Solano County with all agreements fulfilled in the County Office of Education database. In addition, Mr. Cotter developed the CalWORKs classes in Drafting Technology.  Vice President Bracy concluded his remarks by saying that Steve came “full circle” by beginning his higher education at Solano College, transferring on to receive a Bachelor’s Degree in Industrial Arts from San Jose State University and a MAVE Degree in Vocational Education from Sacramento State University, and then returning to Solano College to educate others.

Mr. Cotter responded by saying how much he will miss the campus and his acquaintances.  He stated that he loves his job and that he has been blessed by his family, his education and vocation and colleagues, and especially students.  Knowing that closing one chapter and starting another chapter is “bittersweet”, Mr. Cotter said he and his wife Roberta are looking forward to doing other things.

A round of applause was extended to Mr. Cotter congratulating him on his retirement.

Ray Ogden, Director of Facilities and Maintenance, shared with Mr. Cotter his appreciation for his practical experience and for being a “friend of maintenance.”  He will be missed.

Mr. Ogden spoke of behalf of Mr. Leandro Sablan who is also retiring after ten years and four and one-half months of service. Mr. Sablan came to work as a substitute custodian in 1992 and was hired full-time in 1994. He served in many buildings over the years and is currently working in the Student Services Library Building.  Mr. Sablan is looking forward to his retirement and is anticipating opportunities of travel.  Congratulations were extended to Mr. Sablan.

Moved by Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Pam Keith to accept the resignations to retire by Steven Cotter and Leandro Sablan.  The motion carried unanimously.

10. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent- President

(a) Memorial Resolution in Honor of Bill Thurston, Resolution No. 04/05-02

Vice President Bracy spoke on behalf of the resolution and acknowledged that Trustee Bill Thurston gave much of his life to Solano Community College.  Trustee Thurston completed his Associate of Arts Degree at Solano Community College, earned a Bachelors Degree from California State University, Hayward, and a Masters Degree from the University of California, Berkeley.  Trustee Thurston began his teaching career at Solano College in 1972 where he was a very popular and respected Political Science and History instructor, retiring in 1992.  

Trustee Thurston was elected to the Solano College Governing Board in 1992 and served as Board Vice President in 1994-95 and 2001-02.  He served as Board President in 1995-96 and again in 2002-03.  

Bill Thurston was dedicated to the College and the students and established a scholarship, which is awarded annually to students majoring in Ethnic Studies.  He was a champion of the Measure G initiative and worked tirelessly in Vallejo for the passage that will provide a permanent College Center not only in Vallejo but also in Vacaville.
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight to approve the Memorial Resolution in Honor of Bill Thurston, Resolution No. 04/05-02.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE:  Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES – Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee Jerry Wilkerson; Vice President Denis Honeychurch, Trustee Pam Keith, and Board President James M. Claffey

NOES – None

ABSENT – Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

(b) Amendment to Board Resolution No. 03/04-40 and Order of Consolidated Governing 
Board Member Election – Solano County and Yolo County, Amended Resolution No. 
04/05-03

Approval of this amendment with modifications is being brought back to the Board to clarify requests from the Yolo County Board of Supervisors and the Solano County Elections Department on the length of terms of office, candidate’s statement and reimbursement to the Registrar of Voters for Solano and Yolo Counties in accordance with provisions of the Education Code.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey to approve the amendment to Board Resolution No. 04/05-03.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE:  Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES – Vice President Denis Honeychurch, Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Phil McCaffrey; Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee Jerry Wilkerson, and Board President James M. Claffey

NOES – None

ABSENT – Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Tentative Budgets and Proposed Time and Place for the Public Hearing and Adoption of the Official Budgets for FY 2004-2005
Dr. Willard Wright reported that the state has not yet adopted a budget.  When the final passage of the state budget does occurs, the District will have sixty days to approve its 2004-05 budgets. Dr. Wright stated further that nothing has changed from the information previously submitted to the Board.

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight to approve the tentative budgets and proposed time and place for the public hearing and adoption of the official budgets for FY 2004-05.  The motion carried unanimously.

(d)
Approval of Contracts for Architectural Services

Mr. Tom Berger, Kitchell CEM, stated that approval is being requested for contracts for architectural services to be selected for various Measure G projects for the Library Building 100.

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith to approve the contracts for architectural services.  The motion carried unanimously.

(e)
Approval of Consultant Services Agreement with Allan Petersen & Associates

Mr. Tom Berger, Kitchell CEM, stated that approval is being sought to hire Allan Petersen & Associates as a consultant to provide services to prepare applications for site approval for the Vacaville Center and official center status for the proposed new instructional center to be located in Vallejo.  Dr. Wright reported that Allan Petersen & Associates came with a strong recommendation from the Chancellor’s Office.

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith to approve the Consultant Services Agreement with Allan Petersen & Associates.  The motion carried unanimously.

(f)
Bid Results and Recommendation to Award Contract for the Repair and Resurfacing of 
the Tennis Courts Bid 04-002

Bids for the repair and resurfacing of the tennis courts on the Fairfield campus have been received, and the recommendation is being made to award the contract to America Asphalt for a contract amount of $294,058 (Base Bid +Alternate #2) which falls within the budget.  Mr. Ray Ogden clarified that the alternate fees are equal to upgrades on the project.  Alternate #2 replaces fencing and installs PVC slates to break down the wind.

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith to accept the bid results and recommendation to award the contract for the repair and resurfacing of the tennis courts to American Asphalt, Bid 04-002.  The motion carried unanimously.

(g)
Proposed Beverage Vending Supplier Agreement with Pepsi Bottling Group

Dr. Wright presented the proposed beverage vending supplier agreement with Pepsi Bottling Group.  Dr. Wright stated that only two major competitors submitted a proposal (Pepsi and Seven-Up) and that Coca-Cola® opted out of the bidding process.  Pepsi’s aggregate commitment to the District for the next five years totals $585,450.  Vice President Bracy commented on the concerns raised to try and bring healthier products on campus and that “beverages” means not only carbonated drinks, but fruit juices, fruit juice-containing drinks, fruit-flavored drinks, energy drinks, and packaged waters.

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight to approve the proposed beverage vending supplier agreement with Pepsi Bottling Group.  The motion carried unanimously.

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a) Establish Tax Rates and Debt Service for Fiscal Year 2004/05, Resolution No. 04/05-XX

Vice President Wright reported the voters approved the tax for Measure G so that the interest can now be paid on the bonds that were sold. The tax rates to be levied on the voter-approved bonded indebtedness are for the fiscal year 2004-05.  This resolution will be brought back to the Governing Board for approval at the August 4, 2004, meeting.

(b)
Request for Site Approval for the Vacaville Education Center, Resolution No. 04/05-XX 

Dr. Wright presented the request to approve the proposed site of the Vacaville Education Center.   Vice President Wright stated that our consultants, together with Allan Petersen & Associates, have worked hard in preparing the application for site approval.  In the packet of information that will be sent to the Chancellor’s Office there must be a resolution from the Governing Board stating that the District recognizes the importance of building a Center in Vacaville.  This resolution will be brought back to the Governing Board for approval at the August 4, 2004, meeting.

(c)
Program Discontinuance, Board Policy and Procedure #6105

Joe Zampi, Esq., District Counsel, presented the Program Discontinuance, Board Policy and Procedure #6105.  Mr. Zampi complimented the task force for their efforts and the Academic Senate on their previous work.  After review and discussion at a special Governing Board meeting held June 12, 2004, revisions were made to the proposed policy and procedures incorporating both the committee’s language and inserting administration and Board involvement.  Mr. Zampi distributed to the Board copies of the revised proposed policy and procedures (one that indicated the changes, corrections and modifications in red according to subsections of Title V, and another clean copy of the policy).  Mr. Zampi pointed out the differences between the version placed before the Board and the one read June 12, as well as some of the similarities.  Mr. Zampi suggested sending this information back to the Academic Senate for their review.  Board President Claffey asked the administrative staff to provide this information to the Academic Senate.

Deferred from item 5. were comments from members of the public.

Ms. Diane White, Solano College Chapter CTA President, stated she reviewed the June 12, 2004, Board Minutes, as well as the review by legal counsel.  Ms. White added that in light of what was mentioned by Mr. Zampi there are contractual implications regarding Program Discontinuance.  She directed the Board’s attention to Article 16.2 of the Collective Bargaining Agreement (Faculty/Management Rights, page 48), and stated that Program Discontinuance is the most dramatic kind of change a program can undergo; therefore, CTA does have an interest in this particular policy.  

Ms. White went on to say that the other issue raised by recent events is the issue of process.  CTA is represented at the Shared Governance Council, and this policy was presented at Shared Governance.  CTA reviewed it and signed off on the policy as it was originally written.  Since that time there have been changes made to it.  Ms. White formally requested that she be provided with a copy of the changes so she can send it to CTA’s legal counsel for review in light of contractual implications.  Board President Claffey asked the administrative staff to provide this information to CTA.

Ms. Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, requested a clean copy of the revisions to the Program Discontinuance Policy, as well as a copy of the highlighted changes.  Ms. Kropp asked that in light of what appears to be substantive changes that the Board postpones any further action on the policy until the Senate has a chance to meet during Flex Cal on August 19, 2004.  Board President Claffey suggested the first meeting in September, and Ms. Kropp responded by saying that would be a reasonable expectation.  

(d)
Proposed Job Description for Disability Services Coordinator/Counselor

Vice President Bracy reported that the proposed job description for the Disability Services Coordinator/Counselor has been presented for information and recommended that it be brought before the Board for adoption at their next regularly scheduled meeting.  Mr. Bracy explained that the proposed job description better reflects the current responsibilities and duties of the position.  
12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Board President Claffey read a communication from the County Board of Education informing the Board that the District has 60 days to fill the Governing Board vacancy that has occurred because of the untimely passing of Trustee Bill Thurston.  President Claffey suggested that the Board follow the procedure used in the past, which is to send notices out to the newspapers soliciting a letter of interest and perhaps a résumé from those interested who wish to apply.  Several Board members asked about this process and other possible alternatives.  There was concern raised that if the Board appoints someone to the vacant seat that “they would have given tacit endorsement to that person.”  

President Claffey read in part from California Education Code Section 5091 citing that   …. “the School District or Community College District Governing Board shall, within 60 days of the vacancy or the filing of the deferred resignation, either order an election or make a provisional appointment to fill the vacancy.    In the event that a governing board fails to make a provisional appointment or order an election within the prescribed 60-day period as required by this section, the county superintendent of schools shall call an election to fill the vacancy.”  There was agreement that the Board does not know all the parameters of the issue, and the suggestion was made to investigate all the options, e.g. appointing a new Trustee, ordering a special election or keeping the seat vacant.  The Board will hear their legal obligations and options to fill the Board vacancy at their August 4, 2004, meeting.

Board President Claffey adjourned the regular meeting of the Governing Board at 8:05 p.m.

14.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:15 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:31 p.m.

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 8:32 p.m.

16.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that the Board accepted the resignation of the Vice President of Academic Affairs.  The roll call vote was as follows:

AYES – 5

NOES - 1

17.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:33 p.m.
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    APPROVED






 JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT
     JAMES M. BRACY, VICE PRESIDENT OF 


     STUDENT SERVICES

